Town of Eden

71 Old Schoolhouse Rd

Eden Mills, VT  05653

Minutes of Regular Meeting, December 26, 2017

Rescheduled from December 25, 2017
The Eden Selectboard met at the Town Office on December 26, 2017.  Present at the meeting were:  Ricky Morin, Adam Degree, George Sheldrick, Gary Wright, Jim Mack, Leslie White, Candy Vear and Tracey Morin.

1. Ricky opened the meeting at 6:00PM. 

2.
Additions and Deletions to the Agenda:

a.
New Equipment Loan granted – Sign promissory note & security agreement.
b.
Shane Earle email – Old Dump Site – South Pond Rd.
c.
Lam Cty Courthouse – Estimated Tax Assessment
These will be discussed later in the meeting.

3.
Citizen Input:  None at this time.

4.
Approve the Minutes of December 11, 2017:  Tracey wished to clarify ECS invited the Selectboard to attend an assembly to thank the Town for providing funds for the Kindergarten program.  This donation was made after a resident approached the town about the need.  Town staff attended on behalf of the Selectboard as a courtesy. George made the motion to approve the minutes as written.  Approved.  Also discussed was the distribution of the minutes.  Currently minutes are posted at the town office, two local stores, posted to the town web site and several citizens receive them by email.  As the web site has been active since 2013 and minutes are available on this site, sending them by email will discontinue as of January 1, 2018.
5.
Beach Update: None at this time.
6.
Dog Officer Update:

a.
Jim Mack – letter of interest – Dog Officer:  Jim Mack spoke with the Selectboard about the Dog Officer position.  Jim is retired and looking for something to do with his time.  The Selectboard discussed: the annual canvas of the town for unlicensed dogs which has not been completed for several years; the process for responding to dog calls; pay rate; Eden’s Dog Ordinance; issuing warnings, tickets and fines; the annual rabies clinic; and ordering a ticket book for Jim.  Leslie suggested that it would be helpful to both Jim as a new Dog Officer and the public if the process was typed up and could be distributed with the warnings or tickets.  The Selectboard felt this was a good idea.  Adam made the motion to appoint Jim Mack as Dog Officer.  George seconded the motion.  Approved.  Candy provided Jim with the necessary payroll paperwork, warning forms and a copy of the ordinance.  Jim provided the town with his telephone number.  The Selectboard advised Jim to look over all the paperwork and come to the next meeting if he had any questions.  Candy was asked to contact VLCT with a questions about firearms and how they could pertain to the Dog Officer or Constable.
b.
Foster licensing update:  Candy advised the dogs have not been registered.  Gary had stated at the last meeting that he would revisit on the 13th.  This has not happened.  It had now been 2 weeks since the warning was issued and a ticket and fine should have been issued after the 7 day warning compliance time.  Gary will take Jim with him and go to the residence this evening.
c.
Stacey Stevenson – dog complaint:  Gary advised that Ricky had accompanied him to this complaint.  The owner was given a warning and advised to keep the dog at home.

7.
Constable Update:  None at this time.
8.
Eden Planning Commission:

a.
Town Plan Update – Selectboard adoption:  Leslie White provided the Selectboard with an update of Eden Planning Commission’s (EPC) work to update this plan complying with all State regulations and requirements in a way that reflected the views of the Eden community.  A public hearing was held on December 18th with one Eden resident present.  She discussed a High Priority Forest Connectivity map LCPC requested be added to the plan at the last minute; EPC’s reluctance to include the map as it needed more definition and explanation as to how and why it was compiled; what was the map truly representing as it did not conform with other maps within the plan; although LCPC stated no additional language was needed in the plan EPC felt if included there should be; and EPC’s schedule to complete the update.  At the public hearing, EPC voted to send the plan to the Selectboard for adoption as originally prepared, excluding the Forest Connectivity Map.  George made the motion to adopt the Eden Town Plan as presented by Eden Planning Commission tonight and at the public hearing.  Adam seconded the motion.  Approved.  The plan will now be sent to LCPC for confirmation.
b.
EPC recommendation to appoint Keren Ferrari to LCPC Regional Board:  EPC sent a letter recommending appointment of Keren Ferrari to the LCPC Regional Board.  Keren has been attending meetings to get a feel for what her participation would entail and has expressed interest in representing Eden.  George made the motion to appoint Keren Ferrari to the LCPC Region Board.  Adam seconded the motion.  Approved and signed.
c.
Letter of support – include Eden ridgelines in LCPC Regional Energy Plan:  Leslie updated the Selectboard on information provided by Keren from her attendance at the last LCPC board meeting.  LCPC in updating their regional plan and are including an energy chapter which discusses future solar and wind siting within the county.  It was noted that as Eden did not have a representative on the regional board, Eden’s interests were not being considered.  Other towns in the county had requested ridgelines be excluded from consideration of future wind/solar sites.  This was leaving Eden wide open for such development – something the recent community survey strongly objected to.  EPC felt a letter from the Selectboard supporting wording to exclude the ridgelines of Bean Mtn, Mount Norris, Bowen Mtn, Hadley Mtn and Belvidere Mtn may sway the regional board to add these exclusions to its updated plan.  EPC provided a draft letter with supporting documentation on behalf of the Selectboard.  After review, George made the motion to send the letter as written.  Approved.  Leslie noted that she and Keren would attend the next regional plan update meeting on January 8th and would report back to the Selectboard.

9.
Attorney James Barlow – sign letter of engagement for legal services:  Adam made the motion to sign the letter of engagement for legal services.  Approved and signed.

10.
Health Officer Update:  An email from the State of Vermont in regard to our request to look at a local situation which was brought to our attention by a concerned citizen was reviewed.  
11.
Road Commissioner’s Report:

a.
Update Knowles Flat Culvert #13-8 – Ricky has received calls with questions regarding the bid notice.  Tracey will contact Michie to inquire if rebar with epoxy is required for this project.  Ricky has agreed to provide site visits for anyone requesting one prior to placing a bid for the concrete work.
b.
Update Knowles Flat Twin Culverts:  Ricky advised that there are workers on site.  He believes it may be ecologists doing a wetland survey as red flags are visible in the work area.
c.
Access Permit:


i.
Wayne & Sharon Messier (Rudy Flood):  There has been no response to the additional correspondence sent to Rudy Flood.  Ricky has not been able to catch Rudy at home.  This will remain on the agenda.

ii.
Carol and Michael Byrd:  The drive access permit application for access off Old Deuso Rd was reviewed.  Accompanying the application were two letters stating this is an existing drive.  Discussion included: there is already an access to this property off RT100; new site would need brush cut for site distance; Ricky will contact AOT’s Jim Cota and ask for a site visit.  This will remain on the agenda.

d.
Update TAC Mtg – Vehicle/road weight limits:  Tracey provided an update from the presentation by Sgt. Derek Fenby on weight limits, road postings and enforcement.  At this meeting it was suggested that a special permit be required for use of town highways during mud season.  George questioned this.  Modification to the form attached to all approved excess weight permits was reviewed along with a new form for a special permit.  The Selectboard wished to take some time to consider these changes.  This will remain on the agenda.
e.
Update of other activities of Highway Dept.:  Ricky reported plowing and sanding of roads; the new town truck has arrived and is in operation. 
12.
Ratify additions & deletions of December 11, 2017 meeting:

a.
Motion, approval and signing of Placement of Sap Line over Town Highway for Green Crow.
b.
Motion, approval and signing of VAST Landowner permission form.
c.
Review and discussion of Eden Energy correspondence.

Adam made the motion to ratify the additions and deletions from the December 11, 2017 meeting as listed above in #12, (a-c) above.  Approved.
Returning to #2 Additions & Deletions:

a.
New Equipment Loan granted – Sign promissory note & security agreement.  George made the motion to sign the promissory note.  Approved and signed.

b.
Shane Earle email – Old Dump Site – South Pond Rd:  This property is 17 acres and has a gravel source potential.  At this time the Selectboard is not interested in selling this property.  Shane will be advised of this and told we will contact him if that changes.

c.
Lam Cty Courthouse – Estimated Tax Assessment:  Information on Eden’s assessment for FY18-19 has been included in the budget worksheet to be discussed later.

Returning to the agenda:

13.
Continue work on FY 18/19 Budget & Town Report:  The Selectboard worked on the Selectboard and Highway portions of the budget.  Budget suggestions from the Listers Dept. were considered.  Appropriations and other contracted service figures available were added.  Discussion on the highway budget centered on the new State mandate for the Municipal Road General Permit, the annual cost for the permit, estimated costs to implement the annual work and the administrative costs to maintain the records required.  This brought up discussion on current work load of town office staff, progress of the annual financial report and time table for getting the town report to the printer and out to the public.  Also discussed were the cover, dedication and Bullard award.  The Selectboard was asked to review the draft warning and consider topics to be included in the Selectboard written report. Budget and town report work will continue at the next meeting.

14.
FYI –

a.
State of Vermont – Pilot Payments for FY2018
b.
State of Vermont – 2017 Equalization Study Results
c.
Lamoille Communications Budget Mtg – 12-21-17 @6PM
d.
Lamoille Cty Courthouse Budget Mtg – 1-16-18 @7PM
Information only for the Selectboard.

15.
Any other business:  The annual donation from the American Gift Fund has been received and recorded at the town office.
16.
Sign orders (5):  Five (5) orders were reviewed and signed.

17.
Meeting adjourned at 10PM.  Approved.
Unapproved minutes. 
Tracey Morin

Town Administrative Assistant 
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